
DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 27th of October, 2015 at 7.00 p.m.
In the Robinson Room, Durrington Village Hall
	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mrs S Paines
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mr J Mills, Mr J Todd, Mr J Rodell, Mrs B Elkins, Mrs M Wardell, Mrs P Taylor, Mr W Clarke, Mr R Deakins, Mr A Lund, Mr S Rennie
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker (Clerk)

Mrs R Docker (Admin Asst)
PC Jayne Wilby
2 members of the public

	


POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES

PC Wilby apologised for not being able to attend the last meeting.  She spoke about the various crimes that had taken place over the past month, which included a burglary at the garage on Bulford Road, the theft of a ladies handbag from a vehicle where the window had been smashed and a series of linked events whereby vehicles on the Milston Road and other areas had been the target of vandalism.  She also noted that a gutter cleaning company had tried to get a resident to pay £300 for some minor work to the property, the resident refused to pay and contacted the police, this has been passed to Trading Standards.  Residents are advised to seek references/check trading websites prior to allowing work to be conducted on their properties and to report suspicious traders.  Residents are also reminded to report anti -social behaviour to the police, this follows a recent report of late night noise from youths on the Recreation Ground.  The Bluez and Zuez Disco held in mid-November was a huge success with 145 attendees, the next one will be held on the 2nd of December.  The NTG main priority is bike safety and maintenance, PSCO Will Todd and Cllr Graham Wright will be working together on this, the next NTG is on the 1st of December.  
CRIME PREVENTION – Cllr W Clarke
A total of 6 councillors and members of the public attended the meeting including the Chairman DTC, Sue Paines and the Town Clerk, Sarah Tucker.  There was no Police report this month.  However, various crimes were reported in the Salisbury Journal on the Thursday after the Crime Watch meeting, including a burglary on Bulford Hill and some anti-social behaviour with a gang of youths using a catapult.  50 Police information leaflets have been produced and will be distributed during the next few weeks.  The first of the updated Crime Watch information leaflets have also been produced and the Town Clerk has included it as part of the Parish Gazette this month.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

Mrs Hayward was in attendance to determine the outcome of the visit by the Wiltshire Tree Officer.  The Chairman read out the tree officer’s email following his visit to the tree concerned.  The Council informed Mrs Hayward that no further action would be required, this would be confirmed in a letter to her.

Mr Steve Armstrong-Watkins introduced himself to the council, following his application to become a Durrington Town Councillor.  The council agreed to co-opt him onto the council.

1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES
Cllr D Goodman

Cllr S Pick
Cllr D Healing

2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
Cllr J Mills declared an interest in relation to agenda item 11c.
3. MINUTES.   It was RESOLVED that the Minutes of the Meeting of the 29th of September 2015 be 
approved and signed.
4. REPORT BY CHAIRMAN OF THE TOWN COUNCIL 
I attended the Durrington Wind Band 10th anniversary concert on Saturday and very enjoyable it was too.
5. TO APPROVE WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
No reports were received this month.
6. REPORT by the clerk 
This month I have met with the Amesbury Town clerk to share working practices and gain advice on different matters.  I attended my first Amesbury Area Board to better understand the Wiltshire Council organisations, structures and processes for grant applications.  I have also attended a meeting with Cllr Graham Wright and Wiltshire Council staff about the Safe Places Scheme.  I have signed the Town Council office/staff up to join the scheme.  Durrington remains in bloom with its winter collection of pansies and shrubs, thanks to Trevor Parker and his wife Barbara for their artistic planting.  I met with Becky Lock our Youth Worker to discuss The Ham Centre, whilst we are still waiting for the draft lease to be issued by Wiltshire Council, Becky has been working with Gemma Howell from Wiltshire Council on funding.  She met with the LYN and has received their backing for funding to support her plans for the next 12 months.  The grant request will now go to the Area Board for its decision.  I have also met with the sub-committee for the Parish Plan 2016-2026, the committee now has its focus for the next few months and will be launching its ‘Wishing Trees’ around the village throughout November.  It will be visiting the various organisations around the village to advertise the trees and gain the support from residents to put their views forward.

Following an inquiry about disabled access into the Robinson Room we have potentially identified suitable 6 foot portable ramp, this will have to be stored within the Robinson Room for those requiring it and will come with instructions for use, the cost will be approximately £126 including VAT.  The Council thought this was a good idea, a Risk Assessment will be produced for hirers of the Robinson Room who require to use the ramp.
7. Report by Wiltshire Councillor – Cllr Graham Wright
Positive Reports 
I am pleased to report that WC has vastly improved their customer services systems and you now get an answer within a realistic time frame. A queuing system is also now in use enabling you to understand how many calls are waiting.  

I represented WC at the recent Award Ceremony in London where Digging Warhorse scooped top prize “well done to all those who took part in this project, a well-deserved accolade”.

The volunteer Bonfire Night Team have organised this year’s event and we look forward to another Spectacular Night on November the 5th.

Durrington Walls Wind Band had a magnificent 10th Anniversary weekend.  They were joined by Tenbury and Grafelde Bands and as well as a celebration dinner on Friday they performed a wonderful concert at Larkhill Church on Saturday.   I was delighted to represent the Village and to see so many happy faces and so much enjoyment.  
I am leading on ‘Durrington Safe Places’ This has been welcomed by Durrington Businesses, I am making my way around all local businesses encouraging them to join this scheme which will provide a safe place for children and adults to use if for whatever reason they should need help.  Whilst our community does this already it is good for this national scheme to be formally in place in Durrington and Larkhill.  I am also distributing ICE cards standing for (In case of Emergency) to anyone who wishes to have details of their Doctor emergency contacts etc. 

I am working with Cllr Marion Wardell and a volunteer group to provide new ‘Kissing Gates’ on two WC Durrington footpaths.

I am involved in looking at ways to improve conditions for Local Children who are categorised as ‘Children in Poverty’.

Negative Issues

I am trying to resolve flooding and pavement issues in Windsor Road. 

 

Sadly I have nothing to report on Army Rebasing, the scheme is behind schedule. There will hopefully be more news in November.
My long list of WC requests is still gather dust within the vaults of County Hall.!  I have re-painted, as best I can, the old Pinckneys Way/ Longfield Close sign. This type of action will be an ongoing for me.  

I am so frustrated that the promised new path to cemetery in Jan 2016 has once again been delayed and is on hold awaiting the agreement of the New WC road contractors.  I can only apologise for yet another delay! It is just out of my personal control. 

The ongoing Children’s Centre Consultation has recommended the closure of the Children’s Centre in Amesbury.  I believe that this is a WC mistake that is yet again driven by financial pressures. 
8. REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended.
Amesbury Area Board – The latest report has been distributed.

Larkhill Community Partnership - Cllr Graham Wright 
The LCP Stakeholders held a meeting in October to determine the best interface with Army Rebasing and how to resolve the issues around Safety on the Packway.  A residents meeting will be held on 3rd Nov. The new Garrison Commander has taken up his post and I am working in my capacity as Wiltshire Councillor to make sure that Durrington and Larkhill communities are best served.   
Amesbury Neighbourhood Planning Meeting – Cllr William Clarke

Cllrs William Clarke and John Rodell attended their first meeting and provided some initial feedback about how Durrington could benefit from being incorporated into Amesbury’s Plan.  Following this Cllr Graham Wright suggested that after a discussion with Sarah Hughes from Wiltshire Council it may be in Durrington’s interests to consider its own Neighbourhood Plan, focussing on recreational space.  The clerk would engage with Sarah Hughes with a view to inviting her to discuss the options with the council.
9.
ACCOUNTS - It was RESOLVED to approve the accounts for October 2015.
10.
DISCUSSION TOPIC  - Cemetery Footpath

Following the announcement that the works to the cemetery footpath will no longer take place in January 2016 as planned, the councillors spoke of their disappointment.  Wiltshire Cllr Graham Wright would continue to pursue the footpath with Wiltshire Council to ensure it remained a priority for rescheduling at the earliest opportunity.

11.
PROPOSALS 

a.
The Council RESOLVED the revised prices for hiring DTC facilities from April 2016, this is a 3% increase on 2015 prices, there is also the introduction of a £5 cancellation fee if facilities are not cancelled 24hours in advance, this is to guard against last minute or post event cancellations.   
b.
There have been issues throughout the summer with residents from Avon Fields using the parking spaces allocated for allotment holders.  The only real way of enforcing restricted parking is via the installation of lockable barriers, the clerk has looked at some options of purchasing the barriers and having them installed through self-help and believes this could be achieved at a cost of approximately £500 - £600.  The majority of this money would come from the 2015 allotment fees, a contribution of no more than £200 may be required by the council if we are unable to install ourselves.  The council RESOLVED to provide and install the barriers.
c.
The Council RESOLVED to provide £100 to reward the volunteers at Post Point at Christmas.
d.
The Council RESOLVED to fund and decorate a tree for the All Saints Church Durrington Christmas Tree Festival.  It would adopt a Musical/German theme to mark the 10th anniversary of the Durrington Walls Wind Band and the relationship with the Grefalde Band from Germany.  
e.
Following last month’s meeting where we discussed suitable Strap lines for the website, the Council RESOLVED to adopt the following:

A community that cares

f.
John Le Feuvre has requested a renewed letter of support from DTC for the proposed Museum of Artillery and Salisbury Plain Heritage Centre. The council provided one in January 2015 but with their new bids for planning and funding an updated letter would be well received by the Chair of the RA Museum Limited.  The Council RESOLVED to provide a new letter, the draft of which was available.
 12.
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk

a. The clerk has received an email from Mr Hibbs asking about the removal of the basketball 

court next to the tennis court on the Recreation Ground in light of the MUGA being built.  The Council does not support the removal of the basketball court at the present time, particularly given that the Kids Friday Club use this facility.  
b. Wiltshire Cllr Graham Wright has an email from Andrea Baker of Bulford Road about 
her concerns over parking and traffic in the village, the email was read out to all councilors.  Cllr John Rodell pointed out that The Parish Plan 2016-2026 will shortly embark on public consultation, providing an opportunity for all residents to voice their ‘likes’, ‘dislikes’ and ‘wishes for the future’.  From this the council will determine public opinion about what Durrington needs, parking is potentially one of the areas that will be raised by the residents.   
c.  Following the meeting last month where the council discussed the tree adjacent to Mrs 
Hayward’s property on Primrose Place, the clerk met with a Wiltshire Council Tree Officer who provided a response to Mrs Hayward about her tree work.  This was discussed with Mrs Hayward at the Public Question Time earlier in the meeting.
13.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME


There were no further questions from the public.
14.
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS


There was no confidential business.
Signed







Chairman                                                                                

Date                              



